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Rick Clark demonstrating his U-Control airplane 



accepts the award (a hubcap clock by Ray Moore) in the  
photo below.  
                 The Dust-Off is now history and we can focus on 
other Corvair shows such as the CORSA Convention this 
month and the Bay State Fall Classic at Clark’s in September. 

The May 14 th, 2015 meeting of the CNHCA was 
held at Knoxland Equipment in Weare. There 
were 11 members present including Bob & Agnes 
Brown, Janis Cox, Jon & Ginny Guignard, Allan 

& Judy Jones, Ray & Cecile Moore, Tim Sattler and Jim 
Turner. Co-President Ginny Blackmer called the meeting to 
order at 7:25 pm and thanked all for attending. A card for Tom 
Harlow and Donna Dedrick was passed around for all to sign.   
 

A motion to accept the Secretary’s report as presented in the 
newsletter was made by Janis, seconded by Agnes and 
approved.  
 

The Treasurer’s report was presented by Bob Brown. We have 
received Dust-Off pre-registration payments, donations 
towards the Chinese Auction, a donation toward the raffle 
and Dues payments. For expenses we had newsletter 
expenses, the purchase of trophies and fairground rental. A 
motion to accept the Treasurer’s Report was made by Jon, 
seconded by Cecile and approved.   
 

Editor Jon Guignard asked members to send in articles and 
photos from the Dust-Off as soon as possible. Again, many 
commented on the nice job with the articles and photos in 
the last issue.  
 

Old Business: The window decals came out great! Thanks 
Jon! After discussion, a motion was made by Janis, seconded 
by Judy and approved to sell them at $3 each and to evaluate 
ordering more in the future after we see how they sell at the 
Dust-Off.   
 

Dust-Off planning –  the master planning list was reviewed. 
Sound System is packed, the Food Vendor is confirmed, and 

President’s Message: Brierside Chat 

                Co-President Paul Ardito is taking a 
break from the President’s message this month. 
We look forward to the return of his column in 
the next issue and we would like to congratulate 

him on winning the Don Lafler Best of Show Award. Paul 

Bob will have change and cash boxes. The gate will be open at 
7:00 am for setup. The exact location of events will be 
planned in the morning based on weather. We had 22 pre 
registrations! A reminder to bring tents, tables, chairs and 
milk jugs.  
 

Our next meeting will be held on June 14 th at the Stewart’s on 
Lake Winnisquam in Tilton. We will be having a Pot-Luck 
lunch, starting at 12:30 pm. More details to follow in the 
Newsletter.  
 

The Sunapee Show is scheduled for June 28th from 9 –  2:30 
pm.  
 

Janis made a motion to adjourn at 8:07 pm, seconded by 
Cecile and approved. 
 

Respectfully submitted by Tim Sattler      

Secretary ’s Report – May 14, 2015 
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Wrapping Auction Baskets & Our Thursday Night Meeting  

26th Annual New England Spring Dust-Off 

   Chuck Leonard & Tom Russ buy decals from Janis Cox.                        Neatly wrapped Auction Baskets awaiting bids. 
 

    Below is the display of the late convertibles and coupes.                         A view from under one of the Chevy shelter tents.  



Annual New England Spring Dust-Off 

                 The day started off with the threat of rain and by the 
time we arrived at the fairgrounds it was misting. Still, other 
than a light shower around 9:30 AM, the weather improved 
as the day progressed and ended up sunny and warm the rest 
of the day. 
                 Thirty-four Corvairs were on display spanning all 
eight of our voting classes. In addition to Peoples Choice 
judging, we had Valve Cover Racing for both seniors and 
juniors, Back Seat Driving Event, Door Prizes, Chinese 
Auction Raffle Baskets and a special U-Control model 
airplane demonstration performed by our own Rick Clark. I 
had hoped to provide photos but other than the cover shot, 
the plane moved too fast. After it was all over, the light bulb 
went off… I should have switched to video and kept the 
camera focused on one spot. Trophy and award winners are 
listed on page 5.  
                 The photo below was submitted by a terrified jug 
while awaiting the start of the Back Seat Driver Event (a jug’s 

eye view).  
                 Larry Yoffee from Corvairs of New Mexico stopped 
to check us out. He made a nice video and posted it on his 
web site. Check it out at www.CorsaTurbo180USA.com.  
                 It was great to see the Todds who showed up in force. 
Dave got all four of his Corvairs to the show in honor of his 
late wife Hattie. Thanks to Robin, Bradford and Christopher 
for helping with the driving. Unfortunately our Canadian 
friends were unable to attend. We missed you Gerry, Tom 
and Donna. The Boydens also came in more than one Corvair. 
Steve had trouble with the one he was driving, but managed 
with help to get it fixed in time for the drive back home. 
We’re glad he made it safely. 
                 A youngster from a horse show held on another part 
of the fairgrounds wandered over and was offered a chance to 
race a valve cover. He didn’t win one of the trophies but we 
hope he had fun. Trophies were awarded in both junior and 

senior classes this year.                                                                Editor 
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In Memoriam 
                  
                 As we were getting ready to go to press, we received some 
sad news from Nova Scotia. Tom Harlow called to inform us that 
longtime member Gerry Lowe had passed away. Gerry and his wife 
Jean, who passed last year, were regulars at our Spring Dust-Off. 
They, along with Tom, Donna and various drivers over the years 
displayed a beautiful Canadian built white with blue top late sedan 
and a pretty red Spyder… both won many trophies. Over the years 
they also won so many long distance awards that we had to 
establish a Domestic Long Distance Award to be fair to those who 
only drove 500 or 600 miles. Anyone who spent any time at all 
with Gerry enjoyed his sense of humor and quick wit. He will be 
sorely missed. Our hearts and prayers go out to all who loved him, 
especially Tom and Donna who helped Gerry in so many ways. RIP.  



Photo by Alan Aiken 
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26th Annual New England Spring Dust-Off Trophies & Awards 

Early Open 
 

1st             Dave Todd, Keene, NH 
                1964 Spyder, 150/4 
2nd                                   Paul Ardito, Moultonboro, NH 
                1963 Spyder, 150/4 
3rd                                   Chuck & Sharon Leonard, S. Easton, MA 
                1964 Monza, 110/PG                                                 
Early Closed 
 

1st             Kathy & Ray Bombardier, Milford, MA 
                1962 Monza, 110/  PG 
2nd            Ray & Cecile Moore, Gilmanton IW, NH 
                1964 Monza, 110/PG 
3rd            Tucker Boyden, Rehoboth, MA 
                1964 Monza, 110/PG 
 

Early Sedan or Wagon 
 

1st             Dave & Debi McMillan, North Providence, RI 
                1964 Monza 95/PG 
1st             Robin Riley, Keene, NH 
                1961 700, 80/PG 
3rd            Jim Turner, Hopkinton, NH 
                1961 Lakewood, 80/PG 
 

Late Open 
 

1st             David Celata, Readville, MA  
                1965 Monza, 110/PG 
2nd            Christopher Todd, Keene, NH 
                1969 Monza, 110/PG 
3rd            John & Lynda Teixeira, Raynham, MA 
                1965 Corsa, 140/4 
 

Late Closed 
 

1st             Bob & Agnes Brown, Tilton, NH 
                1965 Monza, 110/4 
2nd            Tom & Tina Russ, Milford, MA 
                1969 Monza, 110/PG 
3rd                                   Bob Hathon, Reading, MA 
                1967 Monza, 110/PG 
 

Late Sedan 
 

1st             Janis Cox, Peterborough, NH 
                1965 Monza, 110/PG 
 

Forward Control 
 

1st             Bradford Todd, Keene, NH 
                1964 Greenbrier, 110/PG 
2nd            Tim Sattler, Tilton, NH 
                1965 Greenbrier, 110/PG 
 

Special 
 

1st             Mike Kovacs, Amston, CT 
                1969 Sprint, 140+2.8/4 
2nd            Tom Hall, Old Orchard, ME 
                1964 Dune Buggy, 140/4 

Don Lafler Best of Show – Paul Ardito, 1963 Spyder 
 

Longest Distance Mike Kovacs, 160 miles Fitch Sprint 
 

Valve Cover Races 
Seniors                                                                 Juniors 
 

1st             Jon Guignard                      1st             Jake Jones 
2nd                                   Janis Cox                             2nd                                   Tucker Boyden 
3rd            Ginny Blackmer                 3rd            Aiyana Poulin 
 

Back Seat Driver Competition 
Driver/Navigator 

 

1st                                        Robin Riley/ Judy Jones 
2nd            Chuck Leonard/Jason Cesana 
3rd                                   Ginny Blackmer/Bob Brown  
 

Hard Luck Award – Steve Boyden … story on page 7 



me. At the end of the day we met behind his Corvair where 
he performed Aqualung for me. He is really talented. Thank 
you Tucker, it was worth the wait! And thank you Gerri-lyn 
for taking these photos. I hope you don’t mind my sharing 
them.  
                 Thanks to all who gave me their photos of the day. 

                A few years ago I sat in a motel room 
listening to Tucker Boyden play his guitar. 
When he asked for requests, I asked for 
something by Jethro Tull. At that time, he didn’t 

know anything by the group. Fast forward to the 2015 Dust-
Off ... Tucker came up to me and told me he had a song for 

From the Editor ’s Cubicle 
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More Dust-Off Photos 



The June meeting will be held at the 

Stewarts’ Lake Winnisquam home, 29 

Beach Street, Tilton. Gather at 12:30 

for a pot luck lunch with meeting to 

follow. The map is not to scale and 

road signs are lacking. Coming from 

exit 20 on Rtes 3 & 11, watch for 

Fast Cash Trading on the left & Fire 

& Stone on the right. Church St. is 

the right opposite the Animal Hospital. 
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Events Calendar 

Meeting 12:30 PM June 14th at the Stewarts’. Bring pot luck & bathing suits. Meat & soft drinks provided.  

It was running just fine from Providence to the N. H. line.  
 

No lights (idiot lights) on … It started loosing power, farted, 
popped and died. 
 

Team Burns came along … We borrowed a battery from 
Tuckers 64 and the car started right up and ran fine. With 
the car running, we removed Tuckers battery and proceeded 

down the road looking to buy another battery. We found one 
after a few failed attempts. New battery in … Now we have an 
idiot light on the dash. 
 

We know it is overcharging thanks to many heads coming 
together in my engine bay. Extra thanks to Team Burns. 
 

As submitted on the back of his registration form.  Editor 

Dust-Off Hard Luck Award 2015 submitted by Steve Boyden 

Allison & Titus will try to post additional signs to direct you onto Church & Beach streets.  

Bold typeface indicates Corvair specif ic event .Bold typeface indicates Corvair specif ic event .Bold typeface indicates Corvair specif ic event .Bold typeface indicates Corvair specif ic event .     
 

June 14 ……………..……...  Meet ing at  the Stewart s’  on Lake, Winnisquam  12:30 cook oJune 14 ……………..……...  Meet ing at  the Stewart s’  on Lake, Winnisquam  12:30 cook oJune 14 ……………..……...  Meet ing at  the Stewart s’  on Lake, Winnisquam  12:30 cook oJune 14 ……………..……...  Meet ing at  the Stewart s’  on Lake, Winnisquam  12:30 cook out  meet ing to followut  meet ing to followut  meet ing to followut  meet ing to follow    

June 23June 23June 23June 23----27,  2015 …….……………….……….….………… CORSA Internat ional Convent ion,  Knoxville,  Tennessee27, 2015 …….……………….……….….………… CORSA Internat ional Convent ion,  Knoxville,  Tennessee27, 2015 …….……………….……….….………… CORSA Internat ional Convent ion,  Knoxville,  Tennessee27, 2015 …….……………….……….….………… CORSA Internat ional Convent ion,  Knoxville,  Tennessee    

June 28 ……………………….……………...…. 17th Annual Antique and Collectable Motor Vehicle Show 9 – 2:30 Mt. Sunapee 

July 11, 2015 ……………………….……….……..…….………….…….………………… Castle in the Clouds Show details to follow 

July 23July 23July 23July 23----25 ……….…………………...… NECC Corvair Olympics,  Indianapolis,  IN.  Info25 ……….…………………...… NECC Corvair Olympics,  Indianapolis,  IN.  Info25 ……….…………………...… NECC Corvair Olympics,  Indianapolis,  IN.  Info25 ……….…………………...… NECC Corvair Olympics,  Indianapolis,  IN.  Info  at  neccmotorsport s.com                                                                                                          at  neccmotorsport s.com                                                                                                          at  neccmotorsport s.com                                                                                                          at  neccmotorsport s.com                                                                                                         

                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  or B rian O’Neill 973  or B rian O’Neill 973  or B rian O’Neill 973  or B rian O’Neill 973----729729729729----5586558655865586    

August 1 …………………………..….……. Motor Metro Retro free rolling car show in New York. motormetroretro.com for details  

August  10 ………………………………….……..… NECC T ime Trials at  Millville,  NJ.  IAugust  10 ………………………………….……..… NECC T ime Trials at  Millville,  NJ.  IAugust  10 ………………………………….……..… NECC T ime Trials at  Millville,  NJ.  IAugust  10 ………………………………….……..… NECC T ime Trials at  Millville,  NJ.  I nfo at  neccmotorsport s.com                          nfo at  neccmotorsport s.com                          nfo at  neccmotorsport s.com                          nfo at  neccmotorsport s.com                          

                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  or B rian O’Neill 973  or B rian O’Neill 973  or B rian O’Neill 973  or B rian O’Neill 973----729729729729----5586558655865586 

September …………………………………………..……………………………………………. Kiwanis Car Show in Concord, NH TBA 

September …………………………………………………………………………………….…..….. Bean Hole Beans, Epsom, NH TBA 

September 12,  2015 (rain date the 13th) ….. .….……...  Bay State Fall Classic at  Clark’ s in Shelburne Falls,  MASeptember 12,  2015 (rain date the 13th) ….. .….……...  Bay State Fall Classic at  Clark’ s in Shelburne Falls,  MASeptember 12,  2015 (rain date the 13th) ….. .….……...  Bay State Fall Classic at  Clark’ s in Shelburne Falls,  MASeptember 12,  2015 (rain date the 13th) ….. .….……...  Bay State Fall Classic at  Clark’ s in Shelburne Falls,  MA    
    

Wednesdays 6-8 pm ……………………………….……...…………….………….……………………. Cruise Nights at the Tilt’n Diner 
    

Thursdays 6-8 pm ……………………………………………………………………………….…………… Cruise Night at the 104 Diner 

Have a favorite local car show or cruise night  to post? Send me the details (gnard@empire.net ).Have a favorite local car show or cruise night  to post? Send me the details (gnard@empire.net ).Have a favorite local car show or cruise night  to post? Send me the details (gnard@empire.net ).Have a favorite local car show or cruise night  to post? Send me the details (gnard@empire.net ).     
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Bonus Shots 



Market Place 
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Souvenir 25th Annual 
New England Spring 
Dust-Off Glasses. This 
20 oz. Heavy weight 
mixing glass sports the 
club logo on one side 
and… 

on the other. Great as a 
mixing glass or for 
holding a generous 
amount of ice to keep 

your summer beverage nicely chilled on hot days. Only $5.00 
each. Given out to registrants at the show, we are now offering 
them at a little over cost. Supply is limited. Just $5 apiece 
until gone. They will not be reordered. 

CNHCA Club decals are now available. We sold twelve of 
them at the Dust-Off and have seventeen of them left. 
Printed with dark blue ink on a white vinyl backing, they 
have been outline cut. They have an adhesive backing, and 
can easily be dry mounted to the outside of your back or rear 
quarter window. 
Approx im ate 
print area is 2 
& 15/ 16” x 2 & 
13/ 16”. If it ever 
b e c o m e s 
necessary to 
remove it, warm 
the decal (an 
hour or two in 
the summer 
sun) and peel it 
off. We initially 
purchased 29. If 
interest is sufficient we will order more. They are priced at a 
few cents over cost and a bargain at $3.00 each. They would 
look nice on your new car or laptop as well. Since they are 
easy to transport, they will be available at the next few 
meetings. 

Wanted 1960 Starter & Three Prong Hubcap Spinner. Ray Moore 603-276-6191 

CNHCA Club merchandise for sale. Extra 25th 
Anniversary Dust-Off Glasses and new decals 
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CNHCA 2015 Membership Roster 
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Co-Presidents     Ginny Blackmer & Paul Ardito, PO Box 1037, Moultonborough, NH 03254     paul.ardito@yahoo.com 

Vice President    Judy Jones, 134 Roby Rd., Webster, NH 03303                                            603-746-4222 

Secretary           Tim Sattler, PO Box 215, Tilton, NH 03276                                                       603-759-9498 

Treasurer            Bob Brown, 252 Sanborn Road, Tilton, NH 03276-5728                                  603-286-3908 

Editor                  Jon Guignard, 7 Bennett's Ferry Rd., Sanbornton, NH 03269                         603-934-6476 

Assistant Editor    Judy Jones                                                                                                   603-746-4222 

Publisher            Rhoda Hardy 

THE CORVAIR CONNECTITHE CORVAIR CONNECTITHE CORVAIR CONNECTITHE CORVAIR CONNECTION ON ON ON –––– OFFICIAL NEWSLE OFFICIAL NEWSLE OFFICIAL NEWSLE OFFICIAL NEWSLETTER OF CNHCATTER OF CNHCATTER OF CNHCATTER OF CNHCA    
    

CENTRAL NEW HAMPSHIRE CORVAIR ASSOCIATION (CNHCA) WAS FORMED IN 1981 BY A GROUP OF CORVAIR ENTHUSIASTS. IT IS THE ONLY 
CORVAIR CLUB IN NEW HAMPSHIRE SANCTIONED BY CORSA (CORVAIR SOCIETY OF AMERICA, INC.), AN INTERNATIONAL ORGANIZATION OF 
MORE THAN 5500 MEMBERS. CLUB MEETINGS ARE HELD MONTHLY (EXCEPT DECEMBER) AT A TIME AND PLACE ANNOUNCED IN THIS 
NEWSLETTER WHICH IS SENT TO ALL MEMBERS.  MEETINGS ARE USUALLY HELD ON SUNDAY AFTERNOONS TO PROMOTE EASE OF PARTICIPATION. 

Membership in CNHCA is $15.00 per year for CORSA members and $20 for non-members. Memberships expire on 
December 31st and dues are due in January except for members who joined in the last quarter of the year. Make checks 
payable to: CNHCA and mail to: CNHCA, PO Box 197, Sanbornton, NH 03269. You may also pay in person at the 
November meeting or at the January party. We need your dues to fund our annual Corvair show and the club newsletter.  

2015 Officers & Editorial Staff 

Membership & Dues Information 

Ardito, Paul & Evelyn                  PO Box 1037, Moultonborough, NH  03254                                  603-544-2700         paul.ardito@yahoo.com 
                                                                                                                                                                                                eardito@turnkey.com 
Barnard, Rick & Leslie                 403 Maple Street, Contoocook, NH  03229                                  603-746-4162           
Beyea, George & Suzanne           115 Carolina Blue Bird Loop, Arden, NC 28704                             603-387-0186         gacbeyea@gmail.com 
Bleiler, James                               93 East Pleasant Street, Melrose, MA  02176                                781-588-1888          jbleiler@verizon.net 
Bombardier, Ray & Kathy           6 Kraft Road, Milford, MA 01757-2126                                           508-473-7026         bomma@comcast.net 
Boutsianis, Kim                            4 Moore Road, Gilmanton Iron Works, NH  03837                      603-267-7910         kimrick@metrocast.net 
Brown, Bob & Agnes                   252 Sanborn Road, Tilton, NH  03276-5728                                 603-286-3908         
Cesana, Jason                              117 Chestnut Street, Manville, RI 02838                                        401-692-0852         jacesana1@verizon.net 
Clark, Rick                                     3 Circle Pt. Road, Sanbornton, NH 03269                                    781-424-5745           rchobby34@aol.com 
Cox, Wayne & Janis                    38 Concord Street, Peterborough, NH  03458                              603-784-5390         janis03449@yahoo.com 
Crowley, Wayne & Suzanne       351 Shaw Road, Northfield, NH  03276                                         603-455-2363         wcsmc351@metrocast.net 
Freeman, James & Nancy           22 Greenhouse Lane, Bradford, NH  03221                                   603-938-6191          j.freeman@tds.net 
Grover, Joshua & Melody           11 Washington Street, Penacook, NH 03303                                 603-738-5537         joshuamgrover@yahoo.com 
Guignard, Jon & Ginny                7 Bennett's Ferry Rd., Sanbornton, NH  03269                            603-934-6476         gnard@empire.net 
Harlow, Tom & Donna Dedrick  PO Box 504, 1511 Sandy Point Road, Shelburne, NS B0T1W0     902-875-4259         boots1511@hotmail.com 
Jones, Allan & Judy                     134 Roby Rd., Webster, NH  03303                                                603-746-4222         jones.judith66@gmail.com 
                                                                                                                                                                                                knoxland@tds.net 
Kazilionis, Jim & Paula                66 Albany Street Ext, South Portland, ME  04106                        207-838-3506         jpabk@maine.rr.com 
Kimball, Ray & Eleanor               144 White Plains Rd. Webster, NH 03303 
Kolsun, Bill                                   45 - 47 43rd  Street, BSMT Apt., Sunnyside, NY  11104                    718-361-1387           wkolsun@iie.org 
Leonard, Chuck & Sharon           4 Tyson Road, South Easton, MA  02375                                      508-238-0455         shalibra@verizon.net 
Lowe, Gerry                                  PO Box 62, Clyde River, Shelburne co., Nova Scotia BOW 1R0  902-637-2298          
McMillan, Dave & Debbie           33 Woodhaven Blvd., Providence, RI  02911                                401-231-0784           dmac632000@yahoo.com 
Merkle, Rich & Betsy                   5 Deepwater Point Road, Moultonborough, NH 03254              570-490-5417          rbmerkle@ptd.net 
Moller, Ronald                             130 Ogunquit Road, Cape Neddick, ME  03902-7936                  207-361-1340           zippermoller@yahoo.com 
Moore, Raymond & Cecile          12 Moore Road, Gilmanton Iron Works, NH  03837                     603-267-6191          raymoore@metrocast.net 
Morse, Ed                                    10 Livingston Road, Meredith, NH  03253                                     603-229-2237          
Pieroni, Charlie & Kay                164 Ten Rod Road, Rochester, NH  03867                                     603-332-0124           
Raia, Paul & Celia                        44 Columbia Road, Arlington, MA 02474                                       781-648-1662          c_raia@yahoo.com 
Sattler, Tim                                  PO Box 215, Tilton, NH  03276                                                        603-759-9498        tsattler@metrocast.net 
Sedani, Bob & Elaine                  393 West Chestnut Street, Brockton, MA  02301                           508-584-7792         r.sedani@comcast.net 
Stewart, Allison & Titus              29 Beach Street, Tilton, NH (Summers) - Winters St. Cloud FL    407-301-8115           govairs@aol.com 
Teixeira, John & Lynda              122 1st Street, Raynham, MA 02767-1410                                        508-821-8482         jt09330@comcast.net 

Tinkham, Ronald & Karen         12 Bear Run, Gorham, ME 04038                                                     207-894-5093         4carbcorvair@maine.rr.com 
Todd, David                                10 Old Homestead Hwy., Keene, NH  03431-4429                         603-352-6499         dhcorv@yahoo.com 
Trevor, Ted                                  PO Box 113, Moultonborough, NH  03254-0113                                                               
Turner, Jim                                  1385 Hopkinton  Rd., Hopkinton, NH  03229                                603-225-3093 
Urbain, Jean Marc                      4824 St. Denis, H2J2L6, Montreal, QC, Canada                             514-266-3035          jmurbain@videotron.ca 


